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Creative Thinking and Data Analysis:  
Who in their right mind? 
 
Fiona Sutherland,  Australian National University 
 
 
Abstract: 
 
Institutional research is commonly used for statutory reporting as well as evidence based strategic 
reporting.  This has been the primary purpose of institutional research.  Examples of this include 
government reporting, enrolment monitoring, annual reports, key performance indicators and 
executive dashboards. 
 
Increasingly, however, institutional research is sought for other more creative forms of reporting and 
communication.  These can be viewed as secondary purposes of institutional research.  While such 
communications can fall well outside the boundaries of standard strategic reporting they have the 
power to add value to the institution or detract from it.  Examples of this include marketing 
campaigns, media releases, inclusions in funding submissions and external publications.   
 
Often client requirements move beyond statistics and information and on towards knowledge in the 
form of sound bites, stories and images.  That is when institutional research is more about the 
message it conveys than the data. 
 
Is the institutional research worker, once a data analyst, now required to turn analytical skills into 
creative thinking? 
 
This paper explores the relationship between data analysis and communication in a university context 
and discusses the role of the institutional research worker. 
 
 
Background: 
 
Institutional Research exists to support leaders in the operation of the university and provide 
information that is useful for decision-making.  The day to day business of institutional research units 
has been to deliver core products to its key clients.  Such core products include reporting, evaluations, 
surveys, monitoring and even some modeling and forecasting. 
  
While universities are probably better than most organisations at applying evidence based decision-
making, there are inevitably some leaders and managers who in practice consult less institutional 
research before setting goals and direction.  
 
Institutional research units are keen to provide comprehensive data analysis, with multi-page reports, 
charts, graphs and entire results.  I have observed, however, the need for clients to distil institutional 
research work at any given time into a single statistic or sound bite.  
 
Staff from our office met recently with a team of six key deans and associates from a particular 
college.  It was a two hour meeting and much was discussed.  Many pages of data had been compiled 
and presented.  As the meeting was drawing to a close the most senior academic present turned to 
his colleagues and asked “what is the one key message we can take away from all this?” 
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As institutional research is accessed by those beyond university executive and managers this 
perspective becomes even more obvious. 
 
Some years ago I was contacted by a new journalist in our media office with a request for 
information.  Data was quickly extracted from existing tables and presented in a simple chart.  What 
followed were several emails back and forth discussing interpretation and the meaning behind the 
data.  The next time I was contacted with a request for information the journalist politely asked if we 
could provide “something without any numbers in it”.  
 
I was stunned.  At that point in time numbers were the basis of all our office primarily provided.  After 
all, explanation and communication were the job of the media office. 
 
It is becoming increasingly apparent that institutional research workers need to understand and 
appreciate both decision-making processes and how their data analysis is viewed (or not) by others.  
This is necessary if institutional research is to really meet the goal of supporting and adding value to 
the organisation. 
 
 
Data Analysis and Strategic Reporting: 
 
institutional research is certainly placed on the strategic side of the organisation’s data equation.  See 
Figure 1 below. 
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Institutional research is concerned with collated and aggregated data as opposed to individual 
records. 
 
For most institutional research units the limit of operational and transactional input is in data integrity 
checks performed when preparing management information and reports. 
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In a university context the core business of the institutional research unit can include annual reports, 
enrolment monitoring, application monitoring, student survey results and forecasts and budgeting. 
 
All of these can be referred to as management information and are sometimes termed ‘strategic 
reporting’. Such reporting can measure performance in key areas aligned to the strategic direction of 
the university.  This is their relationship to strategy.   
 
However, institutional research workers use the term ‘strategic reporting’ to describe data analysis 
that is more evaluation rather than forward planning.  Even forecasting is based on past trend data.  
While our data analysis can provide an exceptional picture of the past and present reality, it is the 
leaders using it who make decisions and set future directions. 
 
That is ‘strategic reporting’ is not in and of itself strategic. 
 
I then suggest that when data analysis is not viewed in conjunction with creative thinking it cannot be 
strategic. 
 
 
Creative Thinking: 
 
Creativity is the word used to describe invention and newness.  Creativity has strong associations with 
the visual and aesthetic and it is often thought of in relation to art, culture and design. 
 
Edward de Bono is the author most commonly associated with Creative Thinking and what he terms 
Lateral Thinking.  In his book ‘Serious Creativity’, de Bono argues that creativity can be found not just 
in the artistic community but also with thinkers, decision-makers (and even analysts) (de Bono,1992, 
p.4). 
 
Creative thinking then, is creativity applied during the formation of ideas.  Creative thinking 
approaches a problem or a situation from a new perspective, that is fresh ideas.    
 
A recent example of creative thinking in a university context is the idea to modify shipping containers 
to become student accommodation.   
 
Creative thinking expresses perspective and promotes opinion and influence.  As de Bono has said 
“creative thinking is directly involved with adding value, in creating value, and in designing 
opportunities.” (de Bono,1992, p.71) 
 
Creative Thinking is concerned with directional change and with making things better.  It is therefore 
vital in promoting the values of an organisation, particularly with branding.  
 
 
Creative Thinking and Data Analysis - The Difference:   
 
It may appear that data analysis and creative thinking are on opposite ends of a spectrum. 
 
Edward de Bono has suggested that : 
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“With analysis we are interested in “what is.” With design we become interested in “what could be.”  
(de Bono,1992, p.63) 
 
If this is the case then institutional research is more closely aligned with the analytical than the 
creative.  That is, institutional research is more concerned with facts than it is with value. 
 
“Creative design offers the possibilities.  Information and logic assess the possibilities.”  (de 
Bono,1992, p.72)   
 
I will now discuss how Creative Thinking and Data Analysis can be used together to achieve a greater 
outcome. 
 
 
Strategic Thinking: 
 
Strategy is both intentional and directional.  It is a word used to plan advancement in everything from 
war to sport.  In a business sense strategy is associated with mission and goal setting.   
   
Strategic thinking then, describes the mindset and approach to planning and consequently decision-
making. 
 
Strategic thinking draws on both data analysis and creative thinking.  That is, to both assess the past 
and present reality and to envision future direction.    
 
The relationship between Creative Thinking and Data Analysis to form Strategic Thinking can be seen 
in Figure 2 below. 
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Strategic thinking considers facts while perceiving value. 
  



 5

Strategic thinking in its simplest form is used by most people when making decisions.   
 
 
Consider the example of making a purchase: 
 

Creative thinking asks “Do I like that?”   
 
Analysis asks “Does it fit?  Is it the right price?  Would something else be better?”    

 
A good decision draws on both creative and analytical perspectives.  It is possible for a person to 
make a bad decision and purchase an item that they do not like.  
 
In a university context a similar example can be seen - establishing a new named degree: 
 

Creative thinking asks “Does it sound/look good?”   
 
Analysis asks “Is there demand for this degree?  What are the resources required to deliver 
this degree?  Can we manage student load for this degree?” 

    
In recent years courses with titles such as ‘Forensic Science’, ‘International Business’ and ‘Climate 
Change’ have been popular across the university sector.  While universities are concerned with the 
content of such courses, recruiters know that titles aligned with current affairs or trends in popular 
culture are marketable.      
 
In many cases data analysis that has been rationalised into a single statistic or message has value 
attributed to it, either positive or negative.   
 
A most obvious example of this can be seen in the Good Universities Guide (Hobsons, 2009).  Against 
given measures each institution is awarded up to 5 stars.  High numbers of stars are perceived to 
represent high quality in a university.  These stars can then be referred to by universities themselves 
and through the media.    
 
I would argue that Strategic Thinking requires both Creative Thinking and Data Analysis. 
 
Creative thinking without analysis is likely to result in decisions that are not intelligent or informed.   
 
Data Analysis without Creative Thinking risks exclusion from decision-making processes altogether.  
 
Most institutional research is highly complex.  Preference monitoring, for example, processes more 
than 1 million records each week.   Yet there is a tendency for institutional research to hide behind 
this complexity.   Complexity is not useful for decision-making and does not add value to an 
organisation.  If data analysis remains complex it fails to provide support.    
 
 
The Role of the Institutional Research Worker 
 
The institutional research worker can respond to creative thinking in one of two ways: 
 

1. Ignore it.  Many institutional research workers are busy preparing standard data analysis and 
evidence for decision making.  It is entirely possible to allow core products to consume all 
institutional research resources. 
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2. Acknowledge creative thinking perspective and present information in a manner that promotes 

strategic thinking. 
 
The second is a choice to add value to the organisation.   
 
This may be challenging in the existing environment as institutional research workers are often data-
miners, analysts, programmers and detail people who have not necessarily been trained to think 
creatively. 
 
 
The remainder of this paper provides first a discussion on decision-makers who use institutional 
research, followed by some techniques and examples that can be used to respond to creative 
thinkers.       
 
 
Decision-makers - Our Audience: 
 
I have earlier argued that the day to day business of institutional research units has been to deliver 
core products to its key clients.   
 
Key clients for institutional research units include those who lead and oversee the operation of the 
university; university executive, deans and associates, executive officers and business officers, student 
administration and other administration and planners. 
 
Key clients include those who present the university to outsiders; media office, marketing and 
recruitment. 
 
Key clients also include government departments and statutory reporting bodies as well as external 
partner organisations in data collection and analysis.  
 
While key clients are the main audience there are also some who are eavesdropping. 
 
institutional research provided to marketing, student recruitment and outreach workers is then shared 
with high school students and their friends, parents, grandparents, teachers, principals, career’s 
advisers and communities.    
 
institutional research provided to the media office is then shared with the general public, politicians, 
planners, investors and communities as well as other universities and education providers. 
 
institutional research provided to government and for statutory reporting purposes can be accessed 
by other reporting bodies and included in further analysis and studies for example OECD reports and 
the Good Universities Guide. 
 
 
Some Techniques: 
 
1. Scale 
 
Varying scale can be used to present figures in such a way as to add value.   
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University student statistics are most often presented as ‘Equivalent Full Time Student Load’ (EFTSL) 
or Enrolments (headcount as at a point in time).  These measures are logical and allow consistent 
comparison between different areas in the university and over time.  EFTSL is an accurate measure of 
work and education delivered while Enrolments give a clear indication of student numbers.  Used 
together other measures such as load intensity can be derived. 
 
Student numbers can also be presented in other more creative ways to express value.   
 
Measures such as Full-Year Enrolment are more like a ‘turnstile’ calculation.  This calculates the 
number of people who ‘walk through the door’ of the university over a period of time, irrespective of 
their load intensity.  It is a measure of ‘faces’ rather than headcount, and suggests how many people 
have been engaged by the university community.  It is useful for planning for service providers 
including libraries, public transport and accommodation. 
 
One particular college in our university has around 1700 EFTSL that includes more than 1000 students 
who are enrolled in programs not owned by the college.  These 1000+ students all have a relationship 
with the college demonstrating its influence and value, in the wider university and community.  
 
Another use of scale to add value involves extending the period of time in for which data is included. 
 
In 2008 the University of Canberra celebrated its 40th anniversary.  An institutional research statistic 
was used to convey its value to the community.  One of the key messages was “40 Years - 60,000+ 
Graduates” (University of Canberra, 2008).  This message was included in bus advertising around the 
city. 
 
A striking example of scale can be seen in the work of artist Chris Jordan who uses large frame digital 
images to present magnitude of social statistics (Jordan, 2008).  His work involves photographing and 
then reproducing to exact number simple items that are used everyday.  For example, Jordan has 
used digital imagery of more than 1 million plastic cups to show the number used and disposed of on 
American airlines every 6 hours.                
 
 
2. Points of Contradiction 
 
Points of contradiction can occur when our data analysis returns results that are opposite to 
expectations.   
 
Following the Global Financial Crisis in late 2008 our university expected enrolment rates to increase 
and deferment rates to decrease.  In 2009 the opposite actually occurred and was therefore 
noteworthy.  This then raised creative questions about reasons behind both attending university and 
deferment.   
 
Points of contradiction are a tool used in business and advertising.  In his latest book ‘Flip’, Peter 
Sheahan (Australia Y generation leader), argues that business leaders and strategists need to think 
counter-intuitively in order to maintain their edge in the market (Sheahan, 2007).  Points of 
contradiction prompt decision-makers to question assumptions. 
 
In 2006 BMW applied this technique by creating an advertising campaign around the slogan “We Say 
NO” (BMW, 2006).  The meaning behind this slogan was “we say no to compromise, etc”.  While 
competitors were busy saying ‘yes’ to their customer base, the simple word “NO” stood out.     
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Freakonomics is a book written by economist Steven Levitt and journalist Stephen Dubner that 
presents social and economics statistics creatively, suggesting relationships between various unusual 
findings (Levitt & Dubner, 2005).  Its very title indicates that findings of contradiction against 
assumptions in statistics are interesting.  It was the tension created in readers by this new approach 
to statistics that lead Freakonomics to become a best-seller. 
 
Points of contradiction that can be found in institutional research are interesting and noteworthy. 
      
 
3. Media and Press Releases 
 
Our institutional research office is frequently contacted by the media office to provide information for 
inclusion in the media. 
 
The following can be considered when responding to these requests. 
 
Journalists do not primarily work with statistics and it is not adequate to simply provide them with a 
chart of figures. It is important to ensure that the meaning of data is not changed in converting 
numbers to messages. 
 
Words should be limited and print media paragraphs often contain only 1 sentence. 
 
Media operate within tight deadlines and usually require final version of information by 2-3pm on the 
same day that the request was made.  Any items for inclusion in official comments by university 
executive will need to be prepared in advance of this.  To provide information well ahead of print or 
other media, a press release can be prepared and embargoed. 
 
Lastly, provide the communications office with any additional relevant statistics that they may not be 
aware of.   
 
The way data is presented in the media has the ability to add value to the university or detract from 
it.   
 
In 2004 our university, like many, was faced with a high number of applications and restrictions on 
funding and so raised entry cutoffs.  At the time of university offers the local paper obtained basic 
information on admissions and printed the following headline “Getting into uni just got a lot tougher” 
(Canberra Times, 2004).  The fallout during the following 12 months was apparent with parents, 
applicants and career’s advisers.    
 
In 2009 our university had a significant increase in first preferences and again planned to raise some 
entry cutoffs.  This time we prepared a full press release with the media office who spoke directly with 
the local media.  The press release was embargoed and our message was communicated well in 
advance of print, radio and television.  This allowed journalists plenty of time to prepare and contact 
spokespeople for comment.  Local print media included a photo of the Deputy Vice-Chancellor and 
chose the following favorable headline “ACT’s unis find more room at the inn” (Canberra Times, 
2009). 
 
Strategic thinking involved both assessing the facts in this situation and creatively determining value.  
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4. Language 
 
Language is key in presenting information creatively.   
 
Value-laden or directional words can transform a simple statistic into a message or sound bite.  
Observe the following statistic: 
 

Our graduates have employment rates of 96% 
 
 
If this figure is noteworthy, then say so: 
 

Our graduates have high employment rates at 96% 
 
 
Then for marketing purposes value can be added.  We assume people like having a job: 
 

Our graduates enjoy high employment rates at 96% 
 
 
Other examples of value-laden words are ‘demand’ to refer to applications and ‘dramatically 
increasing’ to refer to growth.   
 
Creative language used to describe certain data may be subtly different to that used in standard 
reporting. 
 
 
5. Anecdotes 
 
Universities are organisations that frequently rely on evidence based decision-making.  After all, many 
key clients of institutional research unit are scientists and researchers.  The wider audience, however, 
may not use evidence as the primary means for decision-making.   
 
For many people, including key clients, decisions are made for personal reasons.  Advertisers are 
aware that most people are heavily influenced by the opinions of their friends and family.  This is why 
viral marketing campaigns can be so successful. 
 
Given this, in key meetings how can months or even years of data collection and analysis weigh 
against a personal anecdote?    
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Many examples of this occur when working with student recruitment and feeder high schools.  
Recruitment is largely a grass-roots activity that involves much person-to-person communication.  
With good reason, decisions in this area are often made based on the travel and experiences of 
marketing and recruitment officers. 
 
institutional research can be used to support anecdotes, providing the facts behind the values.  
Anecdotes can also be the starting point for data analysis.  A leader may say, for example, “My niece 
finds university accommodation scarce and expensive “.  Such a claim may initiate a study about 
student accommodation. 
 
Furthermore, personal information and experiences can sometimes suggest reasons behind certain 
statistics.  In a recent meeting with a senior academic a chance conversation revealed his personal 
association with two interstate feeder high schools.  These feeder schools have provided significant 
numbers of applicants to our university in recent years but our institutional research figures could not 
explain why. 
 
Anecdotes can provide the story behind the numbers.    
 
     
Conclusion: 
 
Strategic Thinking requires both Creative Thinking and Data Analysis. 
 
Even within universities institutional research may be overlooked in decision-making processes. 
 
If Institutional Research is intended to be strategic then creative thinking must also be applied.  
 
In this paper I have provided a number of examples of how creative thinking can and has been 
applied to statistics and data analysis.  
 
In applying Strategic Thinking, Institutional Research workers can play an important role in adding 
value to universities. 
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